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THE INLAND WETLANDS COMMISSION OF THE TOWN OF AVON HELD A MEETING ON TUESDAY, JANUARY 3, 2017, AT THE AVON TOWN HALL.
Present were Clifford Thier, Chair, Michael Beauchamp, Vice Chair, Dean Applefield, and Martha Dean.  Bob Breckinridge, Bryan Short, and Jed Usich were absent.  Also present was John McCahill, Planning and Community Development Specialist/Wetlands Agent.
Mr. Thier called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm.
PUBLIC HEARING:

APPL #748 – Robert Krawczuk, owner/applicant: Requests within wetlands and within the 100’ upland review area: 1) Fill approximately 1,115 sq. ft. of man-made wetlands (old cellar hole) for the construction of one single-family house; 2) Construction of proposed house, well, utilities, septic system, and related grading.  Location: 16 White Birch Lane, Parcel 4600016.
David Whitney stated, for the record, that he is a licensed professional engineer in Connecticut #14949.  He graduated from Lafayette College with a degree in Civil Engineering in 1980.  He became a licensed professional engineer in Connecticut in 1988, and has been practicing Civil Engineering related to land development for the past 28 years.  His area of expertise is primarily in land development, septic system design, and drainage.

Mr. Whitney stated that he was representing Mr. Krawczuk, the owner and applicant for 16 White Birch Lane.  For the sake of the public hearing, Mr. Whitney noted, for the record, that they had come to the Commission for an informal discussion on November 1, 2016.  Based on the input from that meeting, they went on to submit a formal Wetlands application on November 18, 2016.  This was received and discussed at the last meeting, December 6, 2016.  The Commission decided, at that meeting, to conduct a public hearing tonight (January 3, 2017).  Mr. Whitney noted that under Wetlands regulations, the applicant is required to provide notice to adjacent and across-the-street property owners.  He reported that he had sent letters to six property owners, and at this time, submitted the original certificates of mailings along with copies of the letters sent.  He stated that he had included copies of the legal notice for tonight’s public hearing in each of the letters.

Mr. McCahill noted for the record that the Town staff had run the aforementioned legal notices for the public hearing on December 22, 2016 and December 29, 2016.

Commissioner Beauchamp had expressed concern at the last meeting regarding a dead tree on the lot that was leaning over the road.  Mr. Whitney checked it out and determined that it was in the Town’s right of way, so he called the Department of Public Works and they went out and removed it the next day.

Mr. Whitney once again summarized the project, for the sake of the public hearing.  Mr. Whitney reminded the Commission that the main proposal of this application is to basically eliminate an area that has become wetlands, the old cellar hole.  They are requesting to fill the cellar hole to build the proposed house.  He reviewed the history of the lot and the location of the site.  He noted that the original site walk map was submitted with the application, dated November 18, 2016.  A revised site walk map was submitted December 12, 2016.  Mr. McCahill added, for the record, that the revised site walk map was forwarded in a separate mailing on December 29, 2016.
Mr. Whitney went on to discuss the specifics of the plan.  He discussed raising the house up with fill to keep the basement out of the groundwater.  He plans to grade the site so that the water flows around the house towards the wetlands.  He is proposing to install two 10 feet long by 6 feet wide rain gardens to handle the run off from the yard.  In the event that the homeowner uses any fertilizers or pesticides, the water will be treated by the rain gardens before it gets into the wetlands.  The most critical feature of the plan is the construction of a boulder row, which would serve as a physical barrier between the area of development and the wetlands.  Mr. Whitney stated that he had conducted soil testing, consisting of deep pits and percolation tests.  This was done recently, in mid-December.  The tests determined that the non-wetlands soils in the back portion of the site are very well-drained.  There were no signs of a high water table in the area where they dug the test pits.  The pits and the percolation tests were witnessed by Dianne Harding, from the Farmington Valley Health District.  He continued to say that he is proposing buffer plantings all along the rear boundary of the wetlands, as well as some infilling of plantings in the front portion of the wetlands.  Mr. Whitney pointed to an area shown in gray, the proposed conservation restriction area.  This is approximately 14,090 square feet, about 33% of the site, which would remain in its natural condition.
Mr. Whitney mentioned that a couple of years ago, he worked on a lot nearby, for which he had prepared a construction sequence plan as part of the erosion sediment control plan.  He said that Mr. McCahill had recommended he do the same for this lot, so he did.  Sheet 3 that he submitted was titled “Erosion Sediment Control Plan and Construction Sequence”: the intent is to provide a very specific sequence of events for the property.  Mr. Whitney proceeded to go over the construction sequence.  First, the surveyor would stake out the limits of disturbance.  Next, the trees would be cut down within the area of disturbance, but no stumping would be done at this point.  Then there would be the construction of the boulder row, utilizing the numerous boulders on the site.  In front of the boulder row, and around other limits of disturbance, a silt fence would be installed.  Topsoil would be stockpiled on the front of the site.  A 35 feet long anti-tracking pad would be installed at the construction entrance, as required by the Town.  Then the surveyor would stake out the house.  The foundation would be dug and shaped, and the footings would be poured.  Next, they would backfill the foundation and rough grade the site, install the septic system (including the septic tank and pump chamber), drill the well, install the water line and utility conduits, and continue with the house construction.  The last remaining steps would be to install the driveway, install the rain gardens and plantings, finish grading the site, and then seed and landscape.
Mr. Whitney proceeded to discuss the alternative to the septic system, which is to extend the public sewer from Stagecoach Road down White Birch Lane (~440 feet) by installing an 8 inch main line sewer.  He prepared a preliminary plan which shows the proposed sewer with a lateral to the house on 16 White Birch Lane, as well as 3 additional houses that could possibly be connected to the sewer extension.  He stated that the only houses that could conceivably connect to the proposed sewer extension would be the 3 additional houses he mentioned, plus the subject site, and possibly the vacant lot across the street.  The applicant would like to extend the sewer, but it is a very costly endeavor.  The purpose of his preliminary plans was to try and come up with a cost estimate for the sewer, as an alternative to the proposed septic system on the site.  Mr. Whitney stated that he met with Larry Baril, Town Engineer, and Tim Foster, Sewer Superintendent, to review the plans to make sure they were consistent with what the Town would require.
Mr. Whitney confirmed for Mr. McCahill that he was referencing plans that were modified in response to their meeting with the Engineering Department.  They shortened the length of the sewer so that the vacant lot would not be included in the project, and they raised the depth of the sewer in an attempt to reduce the cost of the installation.  The preliminary sewer plans he is discussing have a revision date of November 8, 2016.  These are the plans that he sent out to Suburban Sanitation Service in Canton, and Andrews-Perry Construction Company in Burlington.  Mr. Whitney added that these are companies that have been in business for decades and are experts in this kind of work.  He stated that he had spoken with both David Duff (SSS) and Joe Perry (Andrews-Perry) recently this week; SSS came up with an estimated cost of $100,800 and Andrews-Perry came up with an estimated cost of $119,850.  Mr. Whitney said that he had been in contact, via phone calls and letters, with two of the three neighbors who could possibly be connected to the sewer to find out if they are interested in contributing financially to the extension of the sewer.  There is a meeting scheduled for this coming Friday (January 6, 2017) with at least one of the neighbors and Town officials to see if they are seriously interested and willing to share the cost of the sewer.  In the category of feasible and prudent alternatives, cost is allowed to be considered.  Mr. Whitney added that these estimates don’t even take into account the cost of surveying, engineering design, and taking the sewer through the WPCA approval process.
Mr. Whitney stated, for the record, that there were a number of outstanding items related to this application, and requested the public hearing be continued to next month’s meeting.

Mr. Whitney returned to the topic of the septic system, stating that they are proposing a three bedroom house and the percolation rates were about 10 minutes per inch.  He explained that this system that he was proposing is a relatively small system; it is a 65-foot septic system consisting of mantis leaching chambers.  He stated that he has currently submitted an application to Dianne Harding (FVHD) for feasibility.  She will review the plans, review the soil data, and determine if this proposed site can support this proposed septic system and be in compliance with the requirements of the public health code.  Mr. Whitney believes that she will agree with him that the soil is eminently suitable for sewage disposal.
Mr. Whitney reported that he has begun working on a pollutant renovation analysis for the proposed septic system.  He has done this before, following CT DEEP guidelines.  The primary pollutants that the DEEP looks at are phosphate, nitrogen, virus, and bacteria; there are different ways that septic systems treat those various pollutants.  Mr. Whitney is in the process of preparing that analysis, but based on his initial calculations, he believes the proposed septic system will satisfy those requirements as well as the Connecticut Public Health Code.
Mr. Whitney said that he has reviewed the comments in the memos from Mr. McCahill and Matthew Brown (Assistant Town Engineer), but stated that he had not yet revised the plans to comply with the comments.  The latest revision date for the plans is December 17, 2016.  He assumes there will be more revisions to make after tonight’s public hearing, and believes that he can revise the plans to satisfy all of the comments.  With that, he concluded his presentation and turned it over to Mr. Klein.
Michael Klein stated, for the record, that he is a Biologist and Soil Scientist, with an office in West Hartford.  He has been practicing in the areas of Wetlands Identification, Biological Surveying, Impact Assessment, and Mitigation Planning in Connecticut for 40 years.

Mr. Klein reported that he marked the wetland boundary on this site, and confirmed that the wetland boundaries are properly depicted on the plans and survey.  He stated that the wetland consists of three zones.  There is a narrow area along the Western portion of the site that originates at the outlet of the Town drainage pipe, this area is poorly drained.  Where the wetland widens out, it becomes a typical wetlands in a wooded swale.  The third zone is the area of the cellar hole and the channel that leads away from it.  

Moving further off to the northeast, the wetland passes between several houses along Stagecoach Road for approximately 800 ft. and discharges into a larger wetland system on the eastern side of Stagecoach Road.  Mr. Klein stated that adjacent properties to the west, east, and north have all been developed for decades for single family residences.  He reported that the wetland on this property receives untreated run off from the Town’s drainage system, and that it has low ecological integrity.  There is clear evidence of disposal of material from adjacent properties into this wetland.  It is very small in size, so it has very limited functions and values.  It provides some minor drainage conveyance functions.  It is a groundwater discharge zone and has some ability to attenuate pollutants; however the Town discharge is untreated and there doesn’t appear to be any storm water treatment from the adjacent properties.  There is some very minor ability to store floodwater from heavy rains in the old cellar hole, but that is really insignificant.  Mr. Klein referenced a table attached to his report dated November 27, 2016, which summarizes the functions and values for each of the 13 functions and values recognized by the Army Corps of Engineers, New England District.

Mr. Klein pointed out that, essentially, the entire lot is within the upland review area.  Any activity on the lot would require review by the Commission by virtue of the location of the cellar hole.  With respect to the side yard and front yard setbacks, it is hard to envision any reasonably sized home that could be constructed without a direct wetland impact.  The total wetland loss is 0.03 acres, a very small area with very limited functions and values provided by this portion of the wetlands.  It is Mr. Klein’s judgment that even without any significant mitigating measures, this loss would not have any significant adverse impact on the functions and values of the greater wetlands system.  He stated that it is his opinion that the impacts of the proposed house construction shown on the site development plan are insignificant, but there are certainly some measures that could be instituted to reduce/offset the impacts.  The first measure is the boulder row.  This is used to provide a physical barrier to the wetlands; it delineates the conservation restriction area.  Another measure is to provide additional native plant material.  The third measure is the installation of the two rain gardens.  Mr. Klein concluded by saying that given the lack of any significant adverse impacts to the wetlands, and also considering the additional cost increment associated with the sewer (which would only eliminate the septic system), the public sewer option is not a financially feasible alternative.

In response to Mr. Beauchamp’s question, Mr. Whitney demonstrated on the map the size of the greater wetlands system.  Mr. Beauchamp asked if the adjacent house had the same amount of wetlands on their property as this site, to which Mr. Whitney and Mr. Klein both responded no, there was substantially less wetlands on the adjacent property.
In response to Mr. Beauchamp’s question, Mr. Whitney answered that that was a Town of Avon pipe that discharges water from the storm drainage system.  The drainage system is an easement to the Town of Avon, and the pipe will remain there.

In response to Mr. Beauchamp’s question about the reserve area, Mr. Whitney answered that it is a requirement of the Public Health Code to show a 100% reserve area.  For every single family residential lot that has a septic system, they are required to demonstrate, through soil testing, that there is an area 100% equal in size to the primary septic system for a future septic system.  This is in case the primary system fails, but with proper maintenance of the septic tank and the way septic systems are designed today, the reserve area may never be utilized.

Mr. Beauchamp asked if the septic system was adequate for a three bedroom house.  To which, Mr. Whitney answered that yes, it meets the requirements for a three bedroom house.  He added that most septic systems these days are overdesigned.  This three bedroom septic system assumes two people per bedroom, each using 75 gallons of water per person per day.  There are going to be three people if the current applicant lives here.  Mr. Whitney stated that the criteria for designing septic systems are conservative.
Mr. Applefield asked if the septic system requirements were based on the number of bedrooms, and not the number of people.  He postulated that 50 people could be living in the house, and the septic system would be the same size.  He stated that he appreciates Mr. Whitney’s point that if they assume two people per bedroom that it is overdesigned, but there could be more people per bedroom.  Mr. Whitney responded that the requirements are based on assumed usage of 150 gallons per bedroom, which is based on an assumption of 75 gallons per person per day.  Mr. Klein stated that the health code is extremely conservative based on long time experience.  The design, installation, and maintenance of septic systems in Connecticut soils is based on flow data that is old and doesn’t take into account modern plumbing fixtures and modern plumbing code.  Referencing research conducted by the Connecticut Agricultural Experiment Station, Mr. Klein said that a modern, code-compliant septic system installed even in areas that are significantly limited for septic system use by their native soil types, are demonstrated to function much better than older systems that were installed in very high quality soils.
Mr. Applefield stated that he would like to see the data that Mr. Klein is talking about because it seems to him that Mr. Whitney and Mr. Klein are making a lot of generalizations about how things function with no data to support it.  He sought confirmation that the septic system size is based on the number of bedrooms.  Mr. Klein responded that the State of Connecticut has determined that the Public Health Code is sufficient to protect public health safety and welfare, and the environment.  Mr. Applefield argued that the judgment that the septic system is “overdesigned” is not true.  Mr. Whitney clarified that he meant it is overdesigned for most families these days.  The number of bedrooms is the best way to guesstimate how many people will be living in the house.  That’s why he said that the Public Health Code assumes two people per bedroom.

Mr. Beauchamp asked if there was enough room on the site to expand the septic system, to which Mr. Whitney responded that yes, there was.
In response to Mr. Beauchamp’s question about the driveway drainage, Mr. Klein and Mr. Whitney responded that it would drain into the rain garden.

Mr. Kron (resident, 16 Ardsley Way), identified himself as the owner of the property directly behind the proposed septic system.  For the record, he handed out copies of a written document of his comments and concerns.  He stated that he is aware that the system will pump effluent 200 ft. from the house to a leaching field within 15 ft. of his property.  If the system fails, he feels as though he will bear the brunt of it and wants to know how he will be protected.  He asked if any alternate sites for the septic system were considered.

Mr. Thier, responding to one of Mr. Kron’s questions from the written document, answered that there was nothing barring Mr. Kron from hiring his own expert to get a second opinion.  He pointed out that the Commission’s task is to examine any proposal’s effects on the wetlands.  Should Mr. Kron bring in an expert, their job is to consider any impacts on the wetlands.  The Commission cannot consider what the proposal might do to a neighbor’s property.

Mr. Kron asked what would happen if a system fails and there is a 10-12% grade down towards the wetlands.  Mr. Whitney responded that it depends on how the system fails.  If the pump fails, the sewage will back up into the house.  If there is a breakout in the leeching fields, the sewage would flow downhill into the wetlands.
Ms. Dean sought to clarify that the setback requirements of septic systems are covered by the Health Code.  Mr. Whitney responded that the Public Health Code has a long list of minimum separation distances, 10 feet from any portion of a septic system to a property line is the minimum distance.  He added that any septic system has to be 75 feet away from a well, but that is not an issue for this site because Ardsley Way is on public water.

Mr. McCahill stated that if Mr. Kron had any questions directly related to the design of the septic system itself, the Town of Avon has a contract with the Farmington Valley Health District.  He directed Mr. Kron to Dianne Harding for any of his concerns regarding septic failures and any impact on adjoining or abutting properties.
Mr. Thier stated that if Mr. Kron should hire an expert and they prepare a report for him, the Commission has a cutoff date of 7 days before the next meeting for any documents to be submitted to the Town.  The next meeting will be February 7, 2017.

Mr. McCahill stated that Matt Brown had suggested tying roof leaders into the rain gardens.  Mr. Klein responded that if there is sufficient area to accommodate the roof leaders that would be fine.  Roof leader runoff is typically considered clean runoff and doesn’t require rain garden treatment for water quality.  Roof leaders could be discharged into infiltration galleries, which would essentially accomplish the same goal.  It depends on the sizing of the rain garden areas.
Mr. Klein, responding to the other items in Mr. McCahill’s memo (dated December 28, 2016), stated that a post construction inspection reporting protocol is perfectly acceptable and appropriate.  He said that Mr. Whitney will stake out the precise location of the boulder row, it is part of his construction sequence.  He agreed that it is appropriate to modify the conservation restriction to address the buffer plantings.  Regarding the note about mitigation plantings being installed prior to issuance of a Certificate of Occupancy, Mr. Klein said that it requires some consideration about timing so he will address that.  He stated that Mr. Whitney is working on the pollutant renovation analysis.  He said that he and Mr. Whitney have described, at least verbally, the feasible and prudent alternatives.  Mr. Klein added that if the Commission would like a short, written statement in that regard, he would be happy to provide it.
Mr. Applefield asked if Mr. Klein was talking about the sewer alternative, to which Mr. Klein and Mr. Whitney responded that it would include any alternatives that they have considered.

In response to Mr. Applefield’s question about other alternatives that were considered, Mr. Whitney referenced his “Preliminary Alternative Site Plan”, which shows the house on the rear of the property.  It would be a house in close proximity to the wetlands, but it would reduce the actual amount of wetland soils disturbed.
In response to Mr. Applefield’s comments, Mr. Whitney responded that there would be no room for the septic system in the back.  The front of the lot is composed of miscellaneous fill, and is not virgin soil suitable for a septic system.  Test pits were dug years ago in the front, and the cellar hole is one big, giant test pit.  It consists of boulders and miscellaneous material.  Mr. Whitney added that the owner/applicant does not want to put his house back there, and he would be surprised if the neighbors on Ardsley Way would like to see the house back there; it is no one’s first choice.  Mr. Applefield stated that he is interested in understanding why this plan is not a feasible and prudent alternative.  Mr. Klein responded that they will write that up for him.
Mr. Applefield sought clarification from Mr. Klein about his judgment that there is not a significant adverse impact on the wetlands.  Mr. Klein stated that the wetlands being filled for the construction of the house is an artifact of the original construction done in that area in the 1960s.  The removal of that wetland is a significant effect, but not a significant, adverse, environmental impact in his opinion.
In response to Mr. Applefield’s question about how the construction equipment will get around the boulder row to get to the rear of the site, Mr. Whitney responded that there will be an 8 ft. wide temporary construction access path along the side of the property.
Mr. Thier asked if Mr. Whitney could provide a map showing wetlands on adjacent properties before the next meeting.  To which, Mr. Klein responded that they don’t have the ability to go on the adjacent properties to make that determination.  They can show where old soil mapping demonstrated the existence of wetlands, and they could use any information from the existing Town files.  Mr. Thier stated that he is concerned that there could be wetlands within the 100 foot review area on adjacent property.  Mr. McCahill responded that there is general mapping available, which indicates where potential wetlands are, and Mr. Thier’s question could be answered by where they think the wetlands are generally located.  He added that they can also look at the topographical changes, because the area Mr. Thier is talking about is higher in elevation and therefore less likely to be wetlands.
Mr. Beauchamp sought to clarify that the wetlands on this site are connected to the wetlands on Stagecoach Road, and that they are part of a greater wetlands system.  Mr. Whitney confirmed that this was true.
In response to Mr. Thier’s question about the site walk map, Mr. Whitney said that he could arrange a guided site walk for the Commission.  Mr. Thier stated that maybe they could discuss that after Mr. Whitney’s meeting with the neighbors and the Town Staff regarding the sewer extension.  Mr. Whitney said that because the cost is so high, he is not optimistic about the option of extending the sewer.
In response to Mr. Thier’s question about obtaining information before the next meeting, Mr. Whitney said that he would prepare a report that addresses all the comments and questions from tonight’s meeting, and provide that to the Commission two weeks before the next meeting.
Mr. Applefield inquired as to whether the Commission would be able to ask more questions at the next meeting.  Mr. McCahill and Mr. Thier both confirmed that yes, the Commission will be able to ask additional questions since the public hearing will continue.

Mr. Applefield made a motion to continue the public hearing for APPL #748 until the next meeting on February 7, 2017.  The motion, seconded by Ms. Dean, received unanimous approval.

NEW APPLICATIONS:
OUTSTANDING APPLICATIONS:  
COMMUNICATIONS FROM THE PUBLIC:
OTHER BUSINESS:
STAFF COMMENTS:  
Mr. Thier asked Mr. McCahill if he had spoken to the Town Attorney in the last week or so regarding the property on Avon Mountain Road.  Mr. McCahill reported that, according to an e-mail from Ms. Olson, they are drafting a motion for judgment based on default.  There is also a status conference scheduled for January 17, 2017.  Mr. Thier stated that he will contact Ms. Olson tomorrow.

AUTHORIZED AGENT APPROVALS: 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  December 6, 2016
Mr. Beauchamp motioned to approve the minutes of the December 6, 2016, meeting, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Ms. Dean, received unanimous approval.          

NEXT MEETING:  
The next regularly scheduled meeting is February 7, 2017.  The public hearing will be continued at this meeting.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:25 pm.  

Respectfully submitted,
Sitara Gnanaguru, Clerk

Inland Wetlands Commission
